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                                                                    March 31, 1998

Sheriff Aaron Kennard
Salt Lake County Sheriff’s Office
2001 S State St., #S2700
Salt Lake City, UT  

Dear Sheriff Kennard:

David L. Beck

Chief Deputy

Salt Lake County 

Government Center

2001 S. State Street

Suite N2200

Salt Lake City 

Utah 84190-1100

Tel (801) 468-3381

Fax (801-468-3296

Subject: Review of Sheriff’s Office purchasing practices

My audit staff has completed a limited review of recent equipment purchases in the Sheriff’s
Office.  This review was prompted by three transactions (for your office) which came to our attention
during an audit of the Fleet Management Division and our ongoing review of contracts.  The purpose of
this letter is to bring to your attention certain matters which were identified during our review and to
provide you with recommendations for improvements in the purchasing process.  Specific findings and
recommendations are summarized below for your consideration:

1. Sheriff’s Office personnel are not consistently complying with the County’s purchasing
ordinance.  Section 3.16.080 of the Salt Lake County Code of Ordinances, “No preferential
treatment,” states that “It shall be the policy of Salt Lake County to encourage vendors in all
procurement practices and to provide equal opportunities to compete for ...purchases of equipment and
supplies.”  Section 3.20.020 requires “all purchases and contracts, whether by formal advertising or by
negotiation, shall be made on a competitive basis to the maximum extent practical.”  However, we
reviewed two purchases, one for motorcycles and another for in-car video systems, where the
specifications were written so narrowly that all other potential vendors were excluded from
consideration.  Specific details of both transactions are as follows:

Motorcycles

In November, 1995, a Request for Bids, Requisition # PM5464, was offered for six on-off
road motorcycles to be used by the canyon patrol.  A comparison of the specifications and minimum
requirements (shown in Enclosure A) to the Specification Sheet provided by ATK America (see
Enclosure B) shows that the bid specifications were copied virtually exactly from the Specification
Sheet. 
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The bid specifications were so narrow they did not allow for any other manufacturers’
motorcycle to be considered as a responsive bid.  For example, the bid specifications called for a seat
height of 36.9", and a Dell’Orto carburetor.  Seat height within a tenth of an inch and specific brand
names of components are clear evidence of the restrictive nature of this bid.  The bid was, in fact, a de-
facto sole source offering.

In the purchase of the motorcycles, there was very little management involvement after the initial
decision to proceed with the purchase.  Follow-up justification for selecting the high bidder was
authored by the division Lieutenant.  Conversations with Captain Smith indicated that he was not aware
of the narrowness of the specifications.

There is no formal training for those responsible for the purchasing function.  Neither are
reference materials, including the Purchasing Ordinance, available.  In addition, our research did not
indicate a departmental Policy and Procedures Manual for purchasing.  Personnel responsible for
purchasing must then learn by trial and error.

In-Car Video Systems

The specifications prepared by the Sheriff’s Office for in-car video systems effectively excluded
all vendors except Skaggs Telecommunications Service, Inc.  This was accomplished by requiring a
“touch screen” to control and operate the unit and Skaggs is reportedly the only company in the
industry offering this feature.  Consequently, in-car video systems available from major manufacturers
such as Kustom Signal, Mobile Vision, and Eagle Eye would not have been considered responsive to
the County’s RFB, although Kustom Signal was the only company of the three which submitted a bid. 
It is our understanding that these three companies collectively have about 80 percent of the market for
this type of equipment.

In discussions with Captain Mickelsen, he cited two reasons why the Sheriff’s Office prefers
the Skaggs system; 1)safety concerns and 2)space constraints between the vehicle dash, driver and
front passenger seats if components of the video system are installed at that location in the vehicle. 
Captain Mickelsen indicated that the touch screen control allows the deputy to activate the unit in
record mode while his patrol vehicle is moving without having to look away from the road.  It was felt
that the overhead control console for the system manufactured by Kustom Signal would require the
deputy to look up at the head liner to operate the controls necessary to activate the unit, thus raising a
safety issue.  However, this safety issue is mitigated to a large extent because units from Kustom Signal
and at least one other competing manufacturer are automatically activated in record mode if the deputy
turns on the vehicle emergency lights or siren. 

The concern over the amount of interior vehicle space needed for this equipment is an important
issue.  Captain Mickelsen arranged for us to observe a patrol car which had a Skaggs video system
and mobile data unit (laptop computer) installed.  He indicated that the video system must not interfere
with installation and use of the other equipment needed by the deputy including the radio, mobile data
unit, etc.   We contacted the other companies and found that their entire systems can be installed on the
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head liner and windshield of the vehicle with the exception of one component which is normally installed
in the trunk.  Video systems installed in this manner should not interfere with the other equipment in the
vehicle. 
 

In conclusion, it is our opinion that the Sheriff’s Office did not make a bonafide effort to engage
in an open competitive bid process to purchase the above mentioned motorcycles or in-car video
equipment. 

Recommendations:

A. We recommend that Sheriff’s Office personnel identify critical requirements for
 proposed equipment purchases and develop specifications that address those requirements in a

manner which is not restrictive to the competitive bid process.

B. We recommend that management review equipment specifications prior to initiating the 
RFB process.

2.  The County purchasing ordinance was violated on the purchase of some trailers and
associated other equipment.

While conducting an inventory of the County’s fleet of vehicles, we became aware of a situation
that occurred starting in May of 1995 in which nine AHL Right trailers and various other equipment
were purchased by the Sheriff’s Special Operations Division in a manner which was contrary to the
County purchasing ordinance.  The bid for these trailers was awarded to the low bidder, Plaza Cycle,
for $1,026 each, $9,234 for all nine trailers.  Plaza Cycle’s intent was to build the nine trailers at their
AHL Right manufacturing center to exactly match the specifications listed on the Request for Bid.  

However, after the first trailer was built, the owner of Plaza Cycle was doubtful as to the
Sheriff’s Office eventual satisfaction with the trailers.  He contacted the Special Operations Division and
several employees came and looked at the trailer and agreed that it was unacceptable.  The Sheriff’s
employees then inquired about the availability of other trailers that were already in stock.  The owner
showed the employees other trailers that they deemed to be acceptable.  When informed that these
trailers were only $749 each, the employees were uncertain about how to proceed.  Since the trailers 
 were ordered through a Fleet purchase order, they contacted the Fleet Director for guidance.

The Fleet Director accompanied the Special Operations personnel back to Plaza Cycle and
directed them to “upgrade” the trailers by ordering additional equipment to make up the price
difference.  The $749 trailers were then picked up by several different Sheriff’s employees, along with
the additional agreed upon items which had a value of approximately $2,493.  Two invoices were
prepared, one showing the purchase of nine AHL Right trailers at $1,026 each to total $9,234 and the
other listing the trailers at $749 each with an unaccounted for amount of $2,493, also totaling $9,234. 
The first invoice was approved by Fleet, at the direction of the Fleet Director, as “OK to pay” and was
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sent to the Auditor’s Office for payment.

This transaction does not comply with the County purchasing ordinance for the following
reasons:

C One objective of the purchasing ordinance is to promote an environment of fair and open
competition.  Failure to reinitiate the bidding process when the decision was made to purchase
a different type of trailer eliminated the possibility of other vendors submitting a bid, thus
eliminating open competition on the trailers that were actually purchased.

C The decision to make up the difference resulted in several items being “purchased” without the
issuance of separate purchase orders, which clearly circumvents County purchasing
procedures.

Although much of the responsibility for this situation can be placed with the former Director of
the Fleet Management Division, Sheriff’s Office personnel initiated this purchase and are, therefore,
also responsible for complying with the County’s purchasing ordinance.  Those involved with
purchasing activities should have enough knowledge of the purchasing ordinance and procedures to be
able to identify situations that clearly violate them, such as this one, and to act appropriately based on
their own judgement.  We interviewed most of the Special Operation’s employees involved with the
trailer transaction and found that, at the time the transaction occurred, they did not have adequate
training on County purchasing policies and procedures.

Recommendations:

A. We recommend that the bid process be reinitiated when a decision is made to purchase a
model which is substantially different than the model that was originally selected. 

B. We recommend that Sheriff’s Office personnel involved in the purchasing process receive 
training on County purchasing procedures.  

3. Management should consider conducting “field trials” of equipment from competing
vendors.  In reviewing the in-car video system purchase, we noted that Kustom Signal suggested to
Captain Mickelsen that your office conduct a 60 day trial of the two competing systems (Skaggs and
Kustom Signal) before making a final decision.  Kustom Signal offered to provide their equipment to
the Sheriff’s Office and pay for installation and removal.  Captain Mickelsen declined to conduct such a
trial because the offer was made late in the RFB process.  

The Utah Highway Patrol conducted extensive trials of four different in-car video systems as
part of their selection process.  In discussions with a vendor, we were told that other law enforcement
agencies around the country commonly conduct 30 to 90 day trials of competing systems prior to
making a final determination, particularly for large purchases. 
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Obviously, field trials may not be practical if a critical time exigency exists or the amount of the
purchase is not significant enough to justify the cost of the evaluation.  Sheriff’s Office management will
need to make a determination on a case by case basis.  It is our opinion that field trials in certain
circumstances can be a useful management tool.

We discussed the viability of field trials with Captain Carr, Captain Mickelsen and Richard
Chamberlain, the Director of the Contracts and Procurement Division and all three were supportive of
the concept.

Recommendation: We recommend that management consider conducting field trials (when cost
effective) prior to making final purchasing decisions.

We appreciate the cooperation of your staff in completing this review.  If you have questions or
would like to discuss our findings and recommendations in greater detail, my audit staff would be
pleased to meet with you at your convenience.

Sincerely,

David L. Beck
Chief Deputy

cc: James Bell
Capt. Carr
Jared Davis
Capt. Mickelsen
Richard Chamberlain

Enclosures (2)












